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Agenda Item No. 4(b) 
 

DERBYSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

MEETING OF CABINET MEMBER – HIGHWAY, TRANSPORT AND 
INFASTRUCTURE 

 
10 October 2019 

 
Report of the Executive Director for Economy, Transport and Environment 

 
PETITION: CHESTERFIELD, HEATON STREET – REQUEST FOR ONE 

WAY TRAFFIC SYSTEM  
 
 

(1) Purpose of Report To consider a petition requesting a one way 
traffic system for Heaton Street in Chesterfield. 
 
(2) Information and Analysis 
 
Background 
The petition was reported to the Cabinet Member on 18 April 2019 (Minute 
No. 16/19 refers). It contained 77 signatures and reads as follows:   
 
“The Council refuse to take action over severe Heaton Street traffic problems 
unless a majority Residents opinion is clear. Local campaigner Paul Niblock 
and your Lib Dem Cllrs, Howard Borrell and Shirley Niblock, are calling for the 
implementation of a one way system (running down Heaton Street to 
Chatsworth Road) on Heaton Street as the only effective solution to the 
nightmare traffic”. 
 
An accompanying e-mail reads: 
 
“As you’ll be aware the problems of Heaton Street don’t go away with almost 
daily confrontations taking place. 
 
As with most problems, there is rarely one answer and, in the past, there have 
been many proposals put forward but none that had majority approval. 
The residents have consistently told us that a one-way scheme is the only way 
to eliminate the stand-offs that are now a regular feature of life on Heaton 
Street, particularly in the section above the junction with Rhodesia Road. 
We decided to ask the Heaton Street residents to confirm their support by 
signing a petition that proposed a one-way solution - from Old Road to 
Chatsworth Road as a counter-balance to the two adjacent roads with 
opposite traffic flow. We also liaised with the County Councillor, John Boult, 
who assured us he would support the consensus view. 
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Every house was visited. Those that were present signed; subsequently re-
visits took place and others posted their paperwork to us. Supportive 
responses have now been received from just over 60% of the occupied 
properties on the street; in our view this is a very positive consensus that 
deserves consideration.” 
 
Heaton Street and St Thomas Street are residential streets with predominantly 
semi-detached or terraced style properties, the majority of which do not have 
the benefit of off-road parking. This culminates in parking down both sides of 
the road, therefore narrowing the useable width of the road. As both Heaton 
Street and St Thomas Street are both well used in the morning and evening 
peak times, this can occasionally create a ‘give and take’ situation where, in 
some cases, vehicles are forced to reverse back to allow a vehicle in the 
opposing direction to pass. Whilst this situation at busier times can be 
frustrating to those travelling along it, it is not detrimental to road safety as 
there are a number of junctions which can be used as passing places. The 
daily traffic flows taken after previous complaints do not demonstrate large 
numbers of through traffic, but it is acknowledged that the route is used more 
than similar residential streets in the peak periods. 
 
Heaton Street and St Thomas Street have, for a significant number of years, 
been subject to various consultation exercises and debate upon various traffic 
management proposals, with a proposal to provide waiting restrictions and a 
no left turn from Heaton Street onto Chatsworth Road, which prompted a 
review of alternative schemes that had been suggested at the time. These 
included one way systems, and reports where presented to previous meetings 
of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transport on 2 July 2009 (Minute 
No. 4/09 refers) and 10 February 2011 (Minute No. 20/11 refers). These 
reports gave careful consideration to all options and are attached as Appendix 
2 to this report. 
 
The results of further consultation, following the Cabinet Member report in 
2009, was to consider the appropriateness of the provision of traffic calming 
measures along Heaton Street, St Thomas Street and Rhodesia Road to try to 
deter through traffic. The results of the consultation on traffic calming were not 
conclusive and the scheme was not implemented. However, in 2017, it was 
agreed to revisit the situation to provide traffic calming, as there was an 
opinion that the residents of Heaton Street and St Thomas Street should be 
given a further opportunity to express their views and, as such, it was added 
to the Capital Programme of Local Transport Plan schemes in the financial 
year 2017-2018. Again, the consultation proved inconclusive and residents 
wanted the Council to revisit alternative measures, including a one way 
system, access only restrictions and additional waiting restrictions around 
junctions. As the capital funding was specifically for traffic calming, it was 
removed from the Capital Programme.  
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Officer Comment 
Whilst the lead petitioner consulted with the residents of Heaton Street and 
got support from 77 residents at 51 properties, the proposed one way system 
would actually effect around 340 properties. Officers accept that the residents 
of Heaton Street are directly affected and do experience the most disruption 
from the through traffic. There are also wider network implications and impacts 
upon other residential areas. 
 
There were also concerns raised, during the recent consultation process, 
about the existing one way systems on Old Hall Road and Victoria Street 
West and many respondents wanted these removing or reversing, as this 
would alleviate some of the congestion on Heaton Street. Currently, both 
systems operate in the direction from Chatsworth Road to Old Road and were 
originally provided following a collision which involved vehicles emerging out 
of Old Hall Road onto the Chatsworth Road roundabout, and were intended to 
deter through traffic movements across the town. If Victoria Street West had 
not also been one way in the same direction, then through traffic would simply 
have transferred onto it with it being very close to Old Hall Road. Victoria 
Street West would have been unsuitable for the large volumes of traffic that 
previously used Old Hall Road. Bearing this in mind, it is not intended to 
reverse these one way controls. 
 
Local Borough Councillors have been proactive in gaining support for a one 
way system along the whole length of Heaton Street, with the surrounding 
streets remaining two way. This would effectively prohibit all access into the 
residential area from Chatsworth Road, would stop through traffic in one 
direction and potential conflict along the route. However, it would also cause 
quite a long detour for residents along Chatsworth Road to Storrs Road and 
along Old Road, and increase the volume of traffic using St Thomas Street. It 
would also leave only two routes out of the residential area instead of three 
and doubling of the traffic emerging out of Heaton Street onto Chatsworth 
Road. Such increases in traffic flow would increase the risk of conflict, bearing 
in mind the busy nature of Chatsworth Road and the limited gaps in the traffic 
flow to emerge onto the main road. 
 
Officers conducted a bluetooth vehicle recognition survey in 2015 to establish 
how many vehicles were entering and leaving Heaton Street and St Thomas 
Street in the morning and evening peaks and these results are shown in 
Appendix 1. 
 
There are a few discrepancies in the corresponding figures which leaves 
some vehicles unaccounted for, however, these are minimal. 
 
It can be seen from the results of this survey that in both am and pm peaks 
the majority of through traffic is travelling from Old Road to Chatsworth Road 
with very few travelling in the opposite direction. The traffic currently using 
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Storrs Road may transfer to Heaton Street should there be reduced opposed 
flow, and generally, vehicles speeds do increase with the introduction of one 
way streets.  
 
Having looked at the speed data taken in 2006, it can be seen that vehicles 
speeds along Heaton Street have not increased and the collision history is 
very good, with only one slight injury collision reported along Heaton Street.  
 
In light of the above, there is no overwhelming evidence to suggest that further 
funding should be provided for traffic management solutions here and it is 
recommended that the request for a one way system be declined. 
 
Local Member Comment 
Councillor John Boult, for West Ward, has been notified but no response has 
been received.  
 
(3) Financial Considerations There are no financial considerations 
associated with this report. 
 
(4) Legal Considerations    Section 122 of the Road Traffic Regulation 
Act 1984 states that it shall be the duty of every Local Authority exercising the 
functions in that Act (so far as practicable having regard to the matters listed 
below) to secure the expeditious, convenient and safe movement of vehicular 
and other traffic (including pedestrians) and the provision of suitable and 
adequate parking facilities on and off the highway. 
 
The matters referred to above are- 
 
1) the desirability of securing and maintaining reasonable access to 

premises; 
2) the effect on the amenities of any locality affected and (without 

prejudice to the generality of this paragraph) the importance of 
regulating and restricting the use of roads by heavy commercial 
vehicles, so as to preserve or improve the amenities of the areas 
through which the roads run; 

2ii) the national air quality strategy prepared under Section 80 of the 
Environment Act 1995; 

3) the importance of facilitating the passage of public service vehicles and 
of securing the safety and convenience of persons using or desiring to 
use such vehicles; and 

4) any other matters appearing to the Local Authority to be relevant. 
 
Other Considerations 
 
In preparing this report the relevance of the following factors has been 
considered: prevention of crime and disorder, equality and diversity, human 
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resources, environmental, health, property, social value and transport 
considerations. 

 
(5) Key Decision No. 
 
(6) Call- In Is it required that call in be waived in respect of the 
decisions proposed in the report? No. 
 
(7) Background Papers Held on file within the Economy, Transport and 
Environment Department. 
 
(8) OFFICER’S RECOMMENDATIONS  That: 
 
8.1 The proposed One Way Traffic Order for Heaton Street, Chesterfield be 

refused. 
 
8:2 The Local Member and Head Petitioner be advised accordingly. 

 
 
 
 

Mike Ashworth 
Executive Director for Economy, Transport and Environment 
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APPENDIX 1 
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Derbyshire County Council 

Meeting of Cabinet Member – Highways and Transport 

10 February 2011 

Report of the Strategic Director – Environmental Services 

Proposed Traffic Calming Scheme – Heaton Street, St Thomas 
Street and a Section of Rhodesia Road, Brampton, Chesterfield 

(1) Purpose of Report        To inform the Cabinet Member of the results 
of the consultation of the proposed Traffic Calming Scheme on Heaton Street, 
St Thomas Street and a section of Rhodesia Road, Brampton, Chesterfield. 

(2) Information and Analysis        In October 2008, the County Council
carried out a consultation on a proposed traffic scheme for Heaton Street at its
junction with Chatsworth Road. This proposal included prohibition of waiting
restrictions and ‘No Left Turn’ from Heaton Street onto Chatsworth Road. A
report to the Cabinet Member’s meeting dated 2 July 2009 was produced
following receipt of petitions and letters in both support and objection to this
proposal.

In light of the objections and comments received, officers reviewed the design 
of this original scheme and other possible options. Details of these options 
and the advantages and disadvantages are detailed in the report attached as 
Appendix A. 

The outcome of the Cabinet Member meeting of 2 July 2009, was that the 
County Council was to consider the appropriateness of the provision of traffic 
calming measures along Heaton Street, St Thomas Street and Rhodesia 
Road to try to deter through traffic from using these routes.  

Due to residents concerns regarding the amount of through traffic using 
Heaton Street, a total of four traffic surveys have been carried out since 2001. 
The latest survey was carried out on 6 October 2009, a total of 2,145 vehicles 
over a 12 hour period (7.00am – 7.00pm) used Heaton Street. This is a 
reduction of 37% when compared with 6 June 2001 survey, an increase of 
5.7% on 21 May 2004 survey and an 8% reduction when compared with 9 
May 2006 traffic survey. 

The County Council carried out a further consultation exercise between 19 
November and 17 December 2010 (see Appendix B). The proposal was for 
the introduction of a Traffic Calming Scheme on Heaton Street, St Thomas 

Appendix 2



Street and a section of Rhodesia Road (see drawing No 050207/CONS1 
Appendix B). 

The consultation on this latest proposal was carried out over a wide area. A 
total of 405 consultation letters were delivered and, during the consultation 
period, 134 responses (33%) were received. Of the 134 responses, 76 did not 
support the proposals (57%) and 58 supported the proposals (43%). 

Officers also considered the feedback received from residents who would be 
directly affected by these proposals on Heaton Street, St Thomas Street and a 
section of Rhodesia Road. Approximately 156 properties would be affected 
and 57 completed questionnaires/comments (37%) were received. Of the 57 
responses, 25 did not support the proposals (16% of the 156 properties 
affected) and 32 supported the proposals (21% of the 156 properties 
affected). 

For a scheme of this nature to go ahead, the County Council requires a return 
of approximately 65%, of which there would need to a majority in favour, again 
in the region of 65%. Bearing these points in mind the results of the 
consultation are not considered conclusive.  

Comments received mention some of the options previously considered in the 
report dated 2 July 2009 and in particular the parking on Heaton Street at its 
junction with Chatsworth Road. It is therefore recommended that the County 
Council provides additional double yellow lines subject to the appropriate 
consultation procedure at this location.  

The Police did not support the traffic calming proposal stating that there was 
little opportunity for motorists to speed due to the parking arrangements in this 
area. 

Some comments received have mentioned the poor condition of the highway 
in this area. Officers can confirm that a resurfacing scheme is scheduled for 
Heaton Street and will take place this year. 

As considered in the report of 2 July 2009, the injury accident record for this 
area has identified one reported slight injury accident on Heaton Street over 
the last three years. This accident involved an emergency stop by a bus due 
to a car reversing from a side street. Clearly, traffic calming measures could 
not be supported by the accident reduction. It may be possible to provide 
traffic calming measures as a deterrent to through traffic. However, it is 
debateable whether traffic calming measures in this area would deter through 
traffic and the majority of vehicles are not currently travelling at excessive 
speed for a road with a 30mph speed limit.  



In view of the poor response to the consultation and the fact that a scheme of 
this nature may not necessarily achieve a reduction in through traffic, it is 
recommended that the Traffic Calming Scheme is not implemented. 

(3) Financial Considerations        The approximate cost of the works 
was expected to be in the region of £25,000 and was to be met from the 
Capital allocation 2010/2011. 

In preparing this report the relevance of the following factors has been 
considered; legal, prevention of crime and disorder, equality of opportunity; 
and environmental, health, human resources, property and transport 
considerations. 

(4) Background Papers        Held on file 44XT in Environmental Services 
Department. Officer contact details – Lee Wright, extension 38674. 

(5) Key Decision        No. 

(6) Officer Recommendations        That:- 

6.1 The proposed Traffic Calming Scheme on Heaton Street, St Thomas 
Street and a section of Rhodesia Road be abandoned. 

6.2 The County Council investigates the appropriateness of an extension to 
the double yellow lines on Heaton Street at its junction with Chatsworth 
Road. 

6.3 The residents who have commented on the proposal be advised 
accordingly. 
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